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PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
MARTIN COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 16, 2021 
@ 9:00 A.M. 

 
The regular meeting of the Martin County Board of Commissioners was called to order at 9:00 
a.m. by Chairman Elliot Belgard.  Commissioners present were Elliot Belgard, Steve Flohrs, Kathy 
Smith, Richard Koons, and James Forshee.  Also present were Scott Higgins, Martin County 
Coordinator, Terry Viesselman, County Attorney, Jessica Korte, Auditor/Treasurer, Leigha 
Johnson, Human Resources Director, Brooke Wohlrabe, Sentinel Newspaper, and members of 
staff and public. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Forshee, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve the agenda for the November 16, 2021 
regular Board of Commissioners meeting with the following additions:  9.26 Discuss the Easement 
on Highway #263; and 9.27 Consider Special Remote Work Request from Victim Witness 
Coordinator.  Carried unanimously. 
 
John McDonald, Sentencing to Service (STS) Crew Leader, was present and provided an STS 
update and review of the DOC Work Service Summary (STS) Report for Third Quarter 2021.   
 
Mike Sheplee, Martin County Assessor, introduced Matthew Malone, Appraiser in the Assessor’s 
Office.  Sheplee noted that Malone began his duties on October 20, 2021. 
 
Jessica Korte, Martin County Auditor/Treasurer, introduced JoDell Rakness, Account Technician 
I in the Auditor/Treasurer’s Office.  Korte noted that Rakness began her duties on October 20, 
2021. 
 
The Board welcomed Malone and Rakness to their new duties. 
 
Clay Cameron, NextEra Energy Resources Project Director, was present and provided an update 
of Three Waters Wind Project located in Jackson County, MN with transmission line only 
extending into Martin County. 
 
The Board thanked Cameron for the update. 
 
Doug Hartke, Fox Lake Conservation League, Inc. was present and noted that the Fox Lake 
Conservation League is in the process of entering into a purchase agreement with Pete Hartwig to 
purchase 30.6 acres in Section 13 of Lake Belt Township.  Hartke went on to note the current taxes 
would have been $3,030.00 for the year 2021 with Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILT) payment to 
the County estimated at $1,543.50.  The Fox Lake Conservation League will use 2020 Lessard-
Sams Outdoor Heritage Council (LSOHC) grant funds to purchase the parcel and restoration of 
native prairie and wetlands will take place in 2022 and 2023 with transfer of parcel to the 
Minnesota DNR in 2022 or 2023. 
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Hartke continued the Fox Lake Conservation League is also in the process of entering into a 
purchase agreement with Valley News Corporation to purchase 110 acres in Section 6 of Westford 
Township.  Hartke noted the current taxes would have been $9,006.00 for the year 2021 with 
Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILT) payment to the County estimated at $4,827.00.  The Fox Lake 
Conservation League will use 2020 Lessard-Sams Outdoor Heritage Council (LSOHC) grant funds 
to purchase the parcel and restoration of native prairie and wetlands will take place in 2022 and 
2023 with transfer of parcel to the Minnesota DNR in 2022 or 2023. 
 
Brian Murrell, The Garland Company Inc., was present via WebEx to present and review a change 
order for the Human Resource Building Roof Replacement Project in the amount of $51,703.  
Murrell noted that opening up the roof to begin the replacement project exposed the problems that 
must be fixed: 
  
 Wet Insulation Replacement  $47,500.00 
 Roof Drain Replacement  $  1,000.00 
 2-Ply Vapor Barrier Replacement $  3,203.00 
     Total $51,703.00 
 
After review and discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve and authorize Change Order No. 1 in the 
amount of $51,703.00 from The Garland Company for the Human Resource Building Roof 
Replacement Project for the purpose of: insulation replacement in the amount of $47,500.00, roof 
drain replacement in the amount of $1,000.00, and vapor barrier replacement in the amount of 
$3,203.00.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Alex Young-Williams, Fellow American Connection Corps was present to provide an update on 
the various broadband projects that he has been working on since the County brought him on as a 
Fellow volunteer for this project including attending the Regional Blandin Conference on 
Broadband and visiting Blandin’s headquarters in the Twin Cities; education on MIDCO’s project 
in the north and northwest of the County; conversations with some of the other major providers in 
the area including Federated Rural Electric, Bevcomm, LTD, and Frontier; and possible broadband 
network incentives to entice large employers to relocate to this area. 
 
Dustin Benes, SWCD District Technician, was present and reviewed the proposed 2022 Aquatic 
Invasive Species (AIS) Prevention Plan for Martin County.  Benes noted the AIS allocation of 
funds is derived by the number of launch sites and trailer parking spaces at each launch site in the 
County and that total funds Martin County would receive is $93,605.00 which is down $257 from 
funds received in 2021. 
 
After review and discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Smith, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve and adopt the CY2022 Aquatic Invasive 
Species Prevention Plan for Martin County.  Carried unanimously. 
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Wendy Chirpich, Planning and Zoning Technician, was present and presented and reviewed the 
Certification of 2021 Individual Septic Treatment System (ISTS) loans in the amount of 
$106,172.13 in order to have them placed on the assessment rolls for next year.  Chirpich 
recommends certification. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Koons, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve and certify the Individual Septic 
Treatment Systems (ISTS) loans in the amount of $106,172.13 for CY2021 as presented, and is 
properly recorded by the Martin County Recorder’s Office, and that the appropriate portion of the 
principle and interest for each loan be certified by the County Auditor/Treasurer to be applied to 
the 2022 tax statements and special assessments per the ISTS Loan agreements.  Carried 
unanimously. 
 
Chirpich noted Rod Erickson’s and Gary Schaub’s Planning Commission Board of Adjustment 
member terms are up the end of this year.  Pam Flitter has talked with them and they have both 
agreed to serve another three-year term.    
 
Kevin Peyman, County Engineer, was present and reported on the final contract for S.A.P. 046-
622-005 for Bituminous Wear & Aggregate Surfacing on CSAH 22 (six-mile project), and S.A.P. 
046-718-001 for Bituminous Wear & Aggregate Surfacing on CSAH 118 (two-mile project), with 
Duininck Construction of Prinsburg, Minnesota.  Peyman noted final examination has been made, 
contract has been completed, and the entire amount of work has been performed.  Peyman 
recommends approval in the amount of $2,035,090.83. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Forshee, seconded by Commissioner Koons, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon the recommendation of County Highway Engineer, 
hereby approve the final contract payment for S.A.P. 046-622-005 & S.A.P. 046-718-001 
Bituminous Wear and Aggregate Surfacing Projects with Duininck Construction of Prinsburg, 
Minnesota in the amount of $2,035,090.83.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Peyman noted the Board authorized the recruitment and replacement of a Heavy Equipment 
Operator for the Martin County Highway Department out of the Trimont Maintenance Shop.  
Peyman went on to note interviews have been completed and recommends the hire of Tod 
Williamson pending satisfactory reference checks and pre-employment drug tests. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon the recommendation of County Highway Engineer, 
hereby approve the hire of Tod Williamson, Heavy Equipment Operator out of the Trimont Shop, 
at Grade 12 Step 1 at $23.48/hour for the Martin County Highway Department, effective at a date 
yet to be determined; and is contingent upon satisfactory reference checks and required pre-
employment drug test; and is eligible for benefits per the County Personnel Policies as it applies 
to this position.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Peyman continued the Board also authorized the recruitment and replacement of a Highway 
Maintenance Specialist out of the Trimont Maintenance Shop and recommends the hire of Lucas 
Krumwiede pending satisfactory reference checks and pre-employment drug tests. 
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Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon the recommendation of County Highway Engineer, 
hereby approve the hire of Lucas Krumwiede, Highway Maintenance Specialist out of the Trimont 
Shop, at Grade 11 Step 2 at $21.74/hour for the Martin County Highway Department, effective at 
a date yet to be determined; and is contingent upon satisfactory reference checks and required pre-
employment drug test; and is eligible for benefits per the County Personnel Policies as it applies 
to this position.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Peyman opened discussion regarding petitions received by the County pertaining to condemnation 
of certain lands for temporary construction easements for trunk highway purposes.   
 
Jeff Markquart, Martin County Sheriff, was present to review bids received for food service to the 
county jail.   
 
 Summit Food Service    $168,000 
 Consolidated Correctional Foodservice $153,000 
 
Markquart noted the Consolidated bid does not include the need to have 1-2 inmates working in 
the kitchen for every meal served.  We cannot guarantee having 1-2 inmates available and 
Consolidated does not include this cost in their proposed contract.  Only that there will be a sur-
charge for not having those inmates working in the kitchen.   
 
Markquart went on to note the Summit bid includes supplying everyone in the kitchen and all we 
have to do is deliver the meals from the kitchen to the inmates which we do now.  My 
recommendation would be to go with the Summit bid.  I know it’s a little bit higher but the 
unknowns are a lot less.   
 
Discussion ensued pertaining to bid award and contract length.  
 
After review and discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, after receiving bids for Jail Food Service for the Martin 
County Jail, hereby approve and award the Jail Food Service bid to Summit Food Service of Sioux 
Falls, South Dakota at an estimated cost of $168,000 for a period of three-years; and is contingent 
upon receipt of the Summit Food Service Contract and review of the contract by the County 
Attorney.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Leigha Johnson, Human Resources Director, was present and noted the Martin County Sheriff’s 
Office has received a resignation notice from Madison Beemer, part time Administrative Secretary 
II, effective November 8, 2021 and requests Board acceptance and approval of the resignation. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Smith, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby ratify acceptance of the resignation of Madison 
Beemer, part time Administrative Secretary II in the Martin County Sheriff’s Office, effective 
November 8, 2021.  Carried unanimously. 
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Johnson next noted the Martin County Sheriff’s Office has received a resignation notice from 
Renae Wallace, part time Transport Officer, effective October 29, 2021 and requests Board 
acceptance and approval of the resignation. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby ratify acceptance of the resignation of Renae 
Wallace, part time Transport Officer in the Martin County Sheriff’s Office, effective October 29, 
2021.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Johnson continued noting the Martin County Sheriff’s Office has received a resignation notice 
from Jordan Paukert, part time Deputy Sheriff, effective November 23, 2021 and requests Board 
acceptance and approval of the resignation. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby accept the resignation of Jordan Paukert, part 
time Deputy Sheriff in the Martin County Sheriff’s Office, effective November 23, 2021.  Carried 
unanimously. 
 
Markquart requests authorization for recruitment to fill a part time Transport Officer vacancy and 
part time Deputy Sheriff vacancy in the Martin County Sheriff’s Office. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve and authorize recruitment to fill a part 
time Transport Officer vacancy and a part time Deputy Sheriff vacancy in the Martin County 
Sheriff’s Office.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Johnson noted with the recent retirement of the Building Maintenance Supervisor, the Personnel 
Committee, along with David Drown Associates Company (DDA), have reviewed the job 
description and the Personnel Committee recommends revising the job description increasing the 
education and experience requirements, changing job duties, and to include taking on some of the 
responsibility of manual work as well as more of the project management duties.  Johnson went 
on to note we also recommend this position gets moved from an hourly or non-exempt position to 
an exempt position.  With this new assessment DDA recommends moving the job description from 
a Grade 13 to a Grade 14. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Smith, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon the recommendation of the Personnel Committee 
and Human Resources Director, hereby approve the revised Building Maintenance Supervisor job 
description, and based on the duties and responsibilities of the job, approve the reclassification of 
the job from Grade 13 to Grade 14 on the County’s Classification and Compensation Plan.  Carried 
unanimously. 
 
Mike Forstner, Martin County Drainage Administrator, was present and recommends setting a 
public hearing date and time for Joint Board JD #314 M&F to Consider Final Acceptance of 
Contract.  Forstner recommends November 30, 2021 at 1:30 p.m. in the Commissioners Meeting 
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Room – Martin County Courthouse, and that Commissioners Belgard, Smith, and Forshee make 
up the Joint Board with Faribault County. 
 
After discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Koons, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, acting as the Drainage Authority for Martin County, 
hereby set a public hearing date and time to Consider Final Acceptance of Contract for JD #314 
M&F.  Public Hearing will be held on Tuesday, November 30, 2021 at 1:30 p.m. in the 
Commissioners Meeting Room – Martin County Courthouse.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Forstner next recommended setting a public hearing date and time for Redetermination of Benefits 
on various ditches including: CD #25, CD #27, CD #38, CD #53, CD #75, JD #17, JD #37, JD 
#64, JD #86, and JD #111.  Forstner recommends Thursday, December 16, 2021 or Friday, 
December 17, 2021. 
 
After discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Forshee, seconded by Commissioner Smith, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, acting as the Drainage Authority for Martin County, 
hereby set a public hearing date and time for Redetermination of Benefits on various ditches 
including: CD #25, CD #27, CD #38, CD #53, CD #75, JD #17, JD #37, JD #64, JD #86, and JD 
#111.  Public Hearing will be held on December 16, 2021 at 1:00 p.m. in the Commissioners 
Meeting Room – Martin County Courthouse.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Forstner reviewed request received from Bryon Kittleson for payment of damages to private tile 
on CD #29 and recommends payment of damages in the amount of $4,170. 
 
After review and discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Koons, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, acting as the Drainage Authority for Martin County, 
hereby approve payment of damages in the amount of $4,170.00 for repair of private tile to Bryon 
Kittleson on CD #29.  Carried unanimously. 
  
Steve McDonald, MIS Director, was present to review bids received from MARCO Technologies 
in Mankato, Minnesota and CADY Business Technologies in the Twin Cities metro area for Mitel 
phone system hardware and software maintenance noting that Frontier will no longer provide this 
service.  McDonald recommends the bid received from CADY in the amount of $2,883.12 per 
month for the purchase, installation and maintenance of hardware and software for the County’s 
Mitel 250 Phone system.   
 
After review and discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Smith, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon the recommendation of MIS Director, hereby 
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approve and authorize bid received from CADY Business Technologies for equipment purchase, 
installation and maintenance of hardware and software for the County’s Mitel 250 Phone System 
in the amount of $2,883.12 per year; and to authorize Board Chair to sign CADY Business 
Technologies Acceptance of Support Terms and Conditions.  Carried unanimously. 
 
McDonald next requested subscription to ArchiveSocial at a cost of $2,988.00 annually to manage 
the County’s online communications and help stay compliant with public records laws and 
regulations.   
 
After discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Smith, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon the recommendation of MIS Director, hereby 
approve and authorize quote received from ArchiveSocial for social media archiving subscription 
system in the amount of $2,988.00 annually.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Bob Mickelson, ISG Inc., was present and noted I have two things I want to get you up-to-date on.  
The building continues to surprise us.  Mickelson reviewed a picture of the parapets.  This is what 
it looks like behind the stone, the back-up wall.  We are going to take that all off of and put block 
up there.  We’ll core fill the block, put bonding on top, add some flashing up on the top that isn’t 
there now, and stabilize that a lot more than what it is.  You can see on the bottom there’s literally 
the mortar is sand and it has run out like a sand dune on the very bottom.  Lon (Gorsch with 
Renaissance Roofing) yesterday they were up there, the mason, looking at ways to temporary 
shelter that as we’re doing it.  Needs some methods in order to be able to move some of the stone 
around and that type of thing.  So, there’s more cost associated with this is all I can tell you.  The 
building continues to surprise.  It’s unbelievable that it was constructed that way even originally.  
There are no stone anchors, that piece of stone that was in front of there actually came completely 
loose and I think it even fell and it got caught with the scaffolding and all of that.  It’s pretty serious 
up there.  There’s no question about that. 
 
Chairman Belgard inquired the cost associated with this. 
 
Gorsch noted about $207,000 and then that’s a new budget so there would be a credit back for the 
work included in the last change order so roughly speaking an additional $150,000 probably. 
 
Mickelson noted he’s estimating about two weeks.  There are six (6) sections there and he’s 
estimated about two weeks a time on each section to deconstruct and reconstruct. 
 
Chairman Belgard inquired that can be done this time of the year? 
 
Mickelson noted that’s the goal.  That’s what the sheltering is all about on it so they can keep 
moving on that. 
 
Gorsch noted we’ll have to heat those areas they’re working on to be able to do the masonry work.   
 
Commissioner Smith inquired what are we doing today?  Are we approving a $150,000 project?   
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Mickelson noted we’re asking for authorization to move forward based on that amount.  We’ll get 
the final numbers like I said some of that stuff was coming in as I was sitting here.  We need to 
keep moving on it.  We’ve got $75,000 as Lon (Gorsch) indicated originally in there.  We’re going 
to have another $150,000 when this is all said and done to continue along so we’re asking for the 
authorization to proceed.  Lon (Gorsch) will get these numbers firmed up as he has a chance to 
review them but that’s what we’re looking for. 
 
Commissioner Smith noted I know it has to be done but is that $150,000?  Are you saying that’s 
what it’s going to cost or is it going to come in at $250,000?   
 
Commissioner Koons noted so you said there’s $75,000 in there and now it’s $150,000...is that 
including the $75,000? 
 
Chairman Belgard noted $150,000 plus...well $225,000 but we’ve already got $75,000 so it’s an 
additional $150,000. 
 
Mickelson noted correct.   
 
Commissioner Smith inquired so are you asking us to approve $150,000 today?  What are you 
asking?  If you don’t have a firm quote (how do we proceed on an option)... 
 
Mickelson noted I understand exactly what you’re asking.  We don’t want you to approve blue sky 
and you don’t want to do that either.  Right now, we’re going to keep going forward.  We have no 
choice.  We’ve got the thing open.  We’ve got severe damage up there and we have to keep going 
forward.  Lon (Gorsch) has to have a chance to review these.  Normally I would have liked to have 
come in here with that solid number and just said here it is, we reviewed it, and we know what 
we’re dealing with.  But, right now with that condition I can’t leave it. 
 
Commissioner Koons noted I understand that things happen on a building but that dome project...it 
almost tripled.  This one here you’ve already doubled.  Somebody’s got to start taking some 
responsibility to that. 
 
Mickelson continued with information pertaining to the courthouse gutters.  When we removed 
the roofing up there, there was down on this corner (picture of roof plan) here and all four corners, 
they had over-framed that and created some crickets and stuff like that to get the water to go 
around.  When we removed that the original roofing the original gutter system was in place.  Far 
less complex as far as the copper work that we anticipated there.  So, we’re able to go back and 
create that gutter system which runs from this corner all the way towards the middle of the building.  
At the middle of the building there’s four drains that are located there that are currently collecting 
water and taking it down there.  When we extend this gutter system, it takes the water...originally 
it took the water from this corner to the inside there.  The other option that we would have would 
be to put a down spout at mid-point slope the drains both directions.  The downspouts would be in 
these two red lines right here (roof plan picture) is what it amounts to.  We can do that on both the 
front and the back if desired.  The other option is to stay with the internal drains assuming that the 
internal drains are going to perform over then next number of years.  The downspouts short of the 
re-slope on there potentially could be added if there was a problem in the future.  The benefit of 
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putting the downspouts down right now is that the gauge of copper that we have to use is a 32-
ounce copper when we use the whole long run of the drain system and the gutters and if we put 
the downspout in the middle, it can go down to 24-ounce.  The difference being is the 24-ounce is 
due in Lon’s (Gorsch) shop here shortly and it’s material that he’s got for another job.  The 32- 
ounce probably takes us into January.  Mickelson continued the one part that I have concerns on 
is that the downspouts become a big icicle.  I think we’re going to have some big heat loss through 
the roof system because it’s a warm attic to begin with.  I think we’re going to get some roof melt 
on some of those colder days just because of heat loss through there and that’s going to run to the 
downspouts and it’s going to hit the downspout and its going to freeze and we’ll have big icicles 
there and the only way to avoid that would be heat takes on that end of it.  The downspouts inside 
the attic are enclosed in masonry.  They’re not readily accessible to make connections to.  We do 
have that in the original contract.  The complexity of it is more than what we anticipated it. 
 
Mickelson noted on the ends of the building here by the new addition there’s two red dots and 
there’s two red dots up here on the other end of the building (on roof plans).  There were drains 
located there originally and those were all roofed over completely not visible.  They roofed over 
them in their entirety.  We’ve exposed that when we took all the roofing off the shelf there and the 
far end towards the Sheriff’s Office has downspouts that they actually have drilled through the 
stone and put a downspout there one on each side (aluminum downspouts).  On this side where the 
addition is we’re going to do the same thing just simply because if those things have been roofed 
over it’s a small diameter pipe maybe an inch and a half diameter and we’re assuming that because 
they roofed over all of those that those pipes have ceased to drain the water like they need to plus 
they’re a small diameter and plug up quick with any debris.  So, on this end here, we’re going to 
go down two downspouts to create the drainage that we have to have and it’s only draining that 
little shelf there.  It’s not a very big piece that its draining.  The option is that we could do it in 
copper.  The other end is done in aluminum right now and is just a standard commercial gutter 
system that’s available readily there and there is brown aluminum on that end of it.  That’s what 
we’ve got on the drainage side of things right now. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted so the ones on the ends are going on as downspouts on the exterior of the 
building.  That’s not in the budget? 
 
Gorsch noted there originally was not downspouts on that end...to clarify that we did not know 
that shelf actually is carved out to pitch back towards the building to kind of make a giant gutter 
so water is directed around the corners of the building sloping two different directions towards 
drain.  Original drains that we’re talking about replacing and going to downspouts drain into the 
building through a small pipe.  So, what we’re suggesting is that small pipe gets overwhelmed 
quite easily and it’s a safer bet to drill the downspouts down through the cornice just like at the 
end of the building on the jail side.  So, we knew about those drains on the jail end but not the 
elevator addition end.  So, we had no idea that those stone ledges were actually gutters.  Typically, 
those ledges are flat or even pitched slightly away from the building to drain off the edge instead 
of directing the water around corners. 
 
Mickelson, noted they had a buildup of roofing material over the top of them so they were totally 
concealed.  What we’ll do here is the roofing material has been removed at this point.  The joints 
in all that stone have been repointed and then there’s a coating that we have to go on top of the 
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stone versus roofing there to protect that stone so moisture doesn’t come through.  If you were 
going to...you can see this little half moon circle right here on this side...that’s a result of water 
coming through from above for lack of a drain system. 
 
Commissioner Smith inquired what material are those going to be?  Is the State Historic 
Preservation Office (SHPO) okay with doing that? 
 
Chairman Belgard noted they’ve proposed copper... if we go on the outside of the building.  On 
the two ends on the law enforcement center end they’re already aluminum.  We would choose the 
brown instead of copper that’s going to be brown in 15 years anyway.  Maybe brown looks better 
on that building than copper running down the side, I think. 
 
Commissioner Koons noted there’s that and the fact that if it does become an icicle and we’ve got 
to tear it apart I know it’s a lot easier to remove. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted we have a couple of things to decide here.  One is do we want to run it 
on the inside of the building or the outside.  It’s been run down the inside of the building for 116 
years. 
 
Mickelson noted correct.  We really aren’t draining any additional roofing that the two against the 
dome there are collecting.  There’s a little bit but there isn’t any additional water coming through 
there so in theory they have been draining and should continue to drain (to the interior).  They go 
down in this corner right here and that’s all we know.  We don’t know where they come out.  We 
don’t know if they’re into the sanitary system or if they go into a storm.  If those drains become 
plugged basically the water is going to cascade over the front of the building. 
 
Chairman Belgard inquired what that interior drain system is made of? 
 
Gorsch noted cast iron.  I’m not sure what it looks like in there...it looks like those areas a couple 
of them have been opened up over the years is a chase that some of the phone wires are going 
through so it kind of looks like a chimney inside there but you’d have to knock out a portion of a 
wall to get inside there to make those connections so we have not cut that open yet to see how 
that’s going to be done.  We’ll have to somehow connect to the existing cast iron pipe from our 
new gutters.  We want to make sure going forward what those connections look like and how to 
access them for future needs.  They should be serviceable.  We can have a plumber scope them.  
Sometimes cast iron does rot through especially over 116 years typically if they’re a vertical 
column just going straight down to a drain there’s not much opportunity for water to sit in them, 
but it might not be a bad idea to have a plumber put a camera down them just to see the condition. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted we would want to figure that out before we made the decision whether 
we’re going on the inside of the building or the exterior with the drainage, wouldn’t we?  If those 
pipes are bad then that isn’t even an option. 
 
Commissioner Koons noted so we’re talking about that end...this end down here, right (on roof 
plan)? 
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Mickelson noted those drains are right here in the middle and there’s two on the backside.  If we 
did downspouts these two drains into the landscape here and the two in the back, we’ve got to cut 
a trench drain going across the sidewalk because they can’t dump onto the sidewalk to get to the 
base of the curb so there’s a little more complexity on the backside.  If we choose to scope the 
pipes we can come back to this conversation. 
 
Chairman Belgard inquired can any of these options that we’re talking about that puts all the 
rainwater on the exterior of the building? 
 
Mickelson noted the downspouts do. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted right so we’re not taking anything through the building anymore, correct? 
 
Mickelson noted correct. 
 
Commissioner Smith noted I have a concern with putting those downspouts on the front of the 
courthouse that have never been there before and also when you just said you were going to take 
the water...where are you going to take the water in the back?  You just can’t dump it over the lake 
bank. 
 
Mickelson noted it will go into the parking lot... 
 
Commissioner Smith noted and then it will go into the lake bank so I’m not sure that’s a viable 
option either.  We don’t want any more rain on that lake bank. 
 
Higgins noted we’ll have a new drain system once we have constructed new curb and gutter system 
on the parking lot.  I don’t know if that would make a difference.  Because right now it’s probably 
still going underneath or is it going over the top of the roof and onto the ground anyway. 
 
Mickelson noted right now, it’s going down those drains.  I just don’t know where those drains 
discharge to. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted they could be going into the lake too or they could be going into the storm 
sewer or the sanitary sewer or who knows. 
 
Commissioner Koons noted I bet it’s going into that lake. 
 
Gorsch, noted I don’t know how well they were draining for the last few years.  There was standing 
water in them most of the time during my visits.  So, I don’t know if they completely drained 
anyway.  There’s some sort of plastic small drain tile stuck in one of them so how effective they 
really have been over the years is a little bit questionable.  They don’t appear to be causing any 
damage or leaking inside the building so I would think the internal drain pipe, the cast iron drain 
pipes, are probably in an okay condition.  I just don’t know where if there was a clog it may be 
right at the gutter outlet so you may have had quite a bit of water in heavy downpours going over 
the edge, I’m not sure.  So, I’m not sure how much more water we’d be adding to the parking lot 
than what typically occurred anyway.  Normally in a downpour people aren’t going outside to see 
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if the gutters are working or leaking so I don’t know if anybody has observed that condition 
happening where the gutters are overwhelmed or not.  It is a concern adding water potentially ice 
in the parking lot.  It is a valid concern so making those internal drains serviceable is definitely 
still on the table.  I wouldn’t necessarily recommend abandoning them for any other reason than 
trying to reduce the cost of the heavier weight copper gutters that we’re facing now.  It’s not 
terribly significant but every little bit helps.  Just a consideration. 
 
Mickelson inquired should we get a camera and see what those plates look like? 
 
Chairman Belgard noted I think we have to.  
 
Gorsch noted I can call Day. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted we can’t make a decision about whether we want to go through the 
interior of the building until we know whether that is all intact and then the exterior is probably 
our only option.  We just need to know that.  When they telescope that can they track it?  They put 
a camera down from the top...can we tell where they’re going? 
 
Gorsch noted they typically just measure the footage so they have an idea of where they’re at. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted but do they know if they’re going that way or that way? I think it is 
important for us to know where that water is going. 
 
Mickelson noted if it doesn’t create an obstruction where they can’t get around it with a camera 
lens, they should be able to scope down to find out as you suggest where it’s going. 
 
Chairman Belgard noted okay so we table the roof drainage problem until we figure that out.  But 
we’re still talking about the $150,000 on the roof parapets.  We need to decide that.   
 
Mickelson noted if we just table the parapet discussion until we got further numbers.  The question 
I would ask is, is that we’ve been authorized for $75,000 already.  Does that prevent us from taking 
that $75,000 and applying it to one or two of the corners?  It basically would do two of those areas 
and the additional is the other four.  Do we proceed forward based on that...get you these final 
numbers?  Or, is it that I need to stop on the $75,000 that we’ve been authorized for and wait until 
we get numbers? 
 
Chairman Belgard noted we’re going to end up doing it anyway.  We’re talking about putting a 
temporary shelter up there.  Are we just going to do that on two of them and leave the other four?   
 
After further discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Smith, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, after review and consideration of the proposed options 
for the repair of the courthouse roof drainage systems, hereby approve proceeding with repair of 
two of the courthouse roof corners already in the repair budget in the amount of $75,000.00; and 



13 
 

that ISG Inc. will return in two weeks to the next Board of Commissioners meeting giving us more 
information about what the other four are going to cost.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Jonathan Loose, Wold Architects and Engineers, was present to review the need to hire a 
construction manager for commissioning through all design phases of the proposed new Martin 
County Public Safety and Justice Center including following the State’s Pre-Design Guideline and 
Reporting and following the State’s B3 sustainable design strategies including geothermal 
supplemented mechanical, and solar supplemented electrical. 
 
After review and discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve and authorize the issuance of Request 
for Proposals for a Construction Management Firm for the proposed Martin County Public Safety 
and Justice Center Project.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Scott Reimer, General Manager-CEO, Federated REA and Chris Konechne, Project Engineer 
Finley Engineering, were present to provide an update on a proposed County Broadband Project 
and Border-to-Border Broadband Grant opportunity coming through the state. 
 
Jessica Korte, Auditor/Treasurer, was present to review and request approval for actuarial services 
from USI Consulting Group, Inc., earlier known as Hildi Inc., for actuarial services for compliance 
in the County’s GASB 74 (OPEB-Plan) and 75 (OPEB-Employer) disclosures for years ending 
CY2022-2023.  Korte noted both Prairieland and Prairie Lakes Transit have been contacted and 
are in agreement to stay with USI Consulting Group, Inc. as they have been providing this service 
in the past. 
 
After review, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Forshee, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon the recommendation of the County 
Auditor/Treasurer, hereby approve the Consulting Agreement with USI Consulting Group, Inc. 
(formerly Hildi Inc.) as presented for actuarial services for compliance with GASB 74 and 75 for 
the County; and the Agreement includes conducting actuary evaluation for Martin County, Prairie 
Lakes Transit, and Prairieland Solid Waste Management (each entity to pay for their own actuary 
valuations) for the same fiscal year.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Korte noted the Auditor/Treasurer’s Office received a request from the City of Fairmont to reduce 
the purchase price from $5,000 to $1 on Tax Forfeited Parcel No. 23.122.0570 as the City of 
Fairmont has plans to tear it down due to blight. 
 
Much discussion ensued pertaining to the $5,000 value and condition of the property. 
 
After further discussion, 
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Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, due to the dwelling on Parcel No. 23.122.0570 in the 
City of Fairmont having a value, hereby deny the reduction in sale price for the aforementioned 
property.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Korte noted the Auditor/Treasurer’s Office has received an application from Roger and Joan Lohse 
for the repurchase of forfeited land property, Parcel No. 42.060.0410 in the City of Welcome.  In 
order for the Lohse’s to repurchase the property the Board must find there is an undue hardship or 
injustice resulting from the tax forfeiture and will be corrected by the repurchase; or if the 
repurchase will be best to serve the public interest.  The Lohse’s will have to pay all of the back 
taxes that would have been charged plus any penalties and interest fees equaling $5,649.62.   
 
Roger and Joan Lohse were present to address the Board and request repurchase of the forfeited 
property. 
 
After review and discussion, 
 
Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, upon receiving the application for the Repurchase of Tax 
Forfeited Land, pursuant to MN Statutes, Section 282.241, for Parcel 42.060.0410 in the City of 
Welcome, MN, and having determined that the following condition is determined to be true in that 
the repurchase will best serve the public interest, hereby approve said Application for Repurchase 
of Tax Forfeited Property received from Roger and Joan Lohse; and that the amount required to 
repurchase the aforementioned property is $5,649.62 plus additional penalties and interest; and 
payment must be received by January 31, 2022.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Higgins noted Martin County has received the FY2022 Snowmobile Maintenance Grant 
Agreement for the Prairieland Trail.  The Blizzard Snowmobile Club has been awarded $40,898.18 
and is effective July 1, 2021 through June 20, 2022.  Funding is to be used for the maintenance 
grooming of the trail for snowmobile use. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Smith, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve and authorize the Board Chair to sign 
the Minnesota Trail Assistance Program FY2022 Grant Agreement in the amount of $40,898.18 
with an effective date of July 1, 2021 through June 20, 2022.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Higgins opened discussion pertaining to the requirements and implementation of the recent OSHA 
Vaccination and Testing Emergency Temporary Standards due to COVID 19 requiring employers 
with 100 or more employees to implement several requirements, including a COVID-19 
vaccination policy and a requirement that employees either (a) be vaccinated or (b) submit to 
weekly COVID-19 testing.  
 
No action taken on Implementation of OSHA Vaccination and Testing ETS Requirements. 

Higgins noted the Association of Minnesota Counties (AMC) requests that each county provide 
voting delegates to the Annual Conference.  This year’s conference will be held December 6-8, 
2021.  The County is allowed up to eight (8) voting delegates and recommends the following eight 
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delegates: Commissioners Flohrs, Koons, Forshee, Smith, and Belgard; and Leigha Johnson, Julie 
Walters, and Scott Higgins.     

Discussion ensued pertaining to if a named voting delegate is unable to attend the conference. 

After discussion, 

Motion by Commissioner Smith, seconded by Commissioner Koons, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby appoint the following individual(s) as voting 
delegates to the Association of Minnesota Counties (AMC) Annual Conference to be held 
December 6-8, 2021: Commissioners Flohrs, Koons, Forshee, Smith, and Belgard; and Leigha 
Johnson, Julie Walters, and Scott Higgins.  Carried unanimously. 

Higgins noted the 2021 Annual Meeting of the Minnesota Counties Intergovernmental Trust 
(MCIT) will be held on Monday, December 6, 2021 at 4:00 p.m. in Bloomington, MN.  An election 
will be held for two (2) seats on the MCIT Board of Directors.  The MCIT Bylaws provide for the 
designation of official voting delegates and alternates and that the current voting delegate and 
alternate are:  Elliot Belgard, voting delegate; and Jessica Korte, voting alternate.  Higgins went 
on to note recommendation is to reappoint Elliot Belgard as voting delegate and reappoint Jessica 
Korte as voting alternate. 

Motion by Commissioner Flohrs, seconded by Commissioner Forshee, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby reappoint Commissioner Elliot Belgard as voting 
delegate, and Jessica Korte, Martin County Auditor/Treasurer, as voting alternate to the 2021 
Annual Meeting of the Minnesota Counties Intergovernmental Trust to be held on Monday, 
December 6, 2021 at 4:00 p.m. in Bloomington, MN.  Carried unanimously. 

Johnson noted the Personnel Committee has received a special request from an employee to 
temporarily work remotely.     

After discussion, 

Motion by Commissioner Koons, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve and authorize a temporary remote work 
request for Rebecca Bentele, Victim Witness Coordinator.  Carried unanimously. 

The Board reviewed Warrants, Auditor Warrants, and EFT Transactions to be paid November 16, 
2021. 
 
Motion by Commissioner Forshee, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, Be It Resolved that the 
Martin County Board of Commissioners, hereby approve Warrants, Auditor Warrants, and EFT 
Transactions to be paid on November 16, 2021, and includes the Highway Department bills and 
Drainage bills as presented.  Carried unanimously. 
 
Warrants received and paid November 16, 2021, are registered on file in the Auditor/Treasurer’s 
Office as follows: 
 
Revenue Fund – Warrants Approved November 16, 2021   $   182,960.46 
Martin County Economic Development Fund    $          178.00 



16 
 

Solid Waste Management Fund      $     31,716.07 
Law Library Fund        $          260.34 
Building-CIP-Fund        $       3,074.00 
Human Service Building Bund      $       6,593.70 
Ditch Fund          $     40,137.50 
Debt Service Fund        $     53,711.88 
         Total $   318,631.95 
 
Road and Bridge Funds Totaled      $     32,489.29 
Martin County Ditch Funds Totaled      $1,067,267.05 
 
Commissioners reviewed their calendars of previous and upcoming meetings and activities:  
November 3, 2021 – Personnel Committee meeting, Human Services Executive Board meeting; 
November 5, 2021 – F-M Joint County Transit Executive Board meeting; November 9, 2021 – 
Soil and Water Committee meeting, Justice Center Committee meeting, Library Board meeting; 
November 10, 2021 – Department Directors meeting, JD #99 meeting, Martin County Parks/Trail 
Committee meeting; November 11, 2021 – Veterans Day Holiday  – Courthouse Closed; 
November 12, 2021 – Prairieland meeting; November 15, 2021 – Martin County Veterans 
Memorial Executive Board meeting, Minnesota Valley Action Council meeting; November 16, 
2021 – JD #37 Abandonment Hearing at 1:30 p.m.; November 17, 2021 – Human Services meeting 
and recognition; November 18, 2021 – Traverse des Sioux Library meeting, South Central EMS 
Virtual meeting, F-M Joint County Transit State Auditor Zoom meeting; November 19, 2021 – 
Region 9 Transit Advisory Committee meeting, GBERBA meeting; November 22, 2021 – One 
Watershed One Plan meeting, Rural Minnesota Energy Board meeting, Kinship of Martin County 
meeting; November 23, 2021 – CVB meeting, Personnel Committee meeting, Planning and Zoning 
meeting at 5:30 p.m.; November 25-26, 2021 – Thanksgiving Holiday – Courthouse Closed; 
November 29, 2021 – Department Director Evaluations; November 30, 2021 – Regional Justice 
Center Tour, JD #314 Final meeting; December 1, 2021 – Human Services Executive Board 
meeting, HRA meeting; December 6-8, 2021 – Association of Minnesota Counties (AMC) Annual 
Conference in Bloomington, MN; December 9, 2021 – Soil and Water Committee meeting, Board 
of Commissioners meeting at 4:30 p.m. – Commissioners Meeting Room – Martin County 
Courthouse, Truth in Taxation meeting at 6:00 p.m. – Commissioners Meeting Room – Martin 
County Courthouse. 

With no further business to wit,  

Motion by Commissioner Smith, seconded by Commissioner Flohrs, to adjourn the meeting.  
Carried unanimously.  Meeting adjourned at 12:55pm. 

        BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
        MARTIN COUNTY, MN 
 
        ______________________________ 
        Elliot Belgard, Board Chair 
 
ATTEST:______________________________ 
    Scott Higgins, County Coordinator 


